

## Overused and Low-Value: What to Leave Behind After COVID-19

The COVID-19 pandemic has reshaped our health care system. Health care workers have, for the last year and a half, put time and effort into coping with the rising numbers of COVID-19 patients. Many have also dealt with a shortage of personal protective equipment and had to quickly adjust to offering care virtually. The next challenge is navigating the limit to the services our health care system will be able to offer — especially as provinces and territories work through the backlog of surgeries and screenings postponed because of the pandemic and deal with the increased need for mental health services and chronic disease care.

Post pandemic, as health care systems face new challenges, backlogs, and possible financial constraints, we may need to do more with less. As priorities shift to essential and necessary care, what sorts of practices can we leave behind after the pandemic? What can clinicians, hospitals, and policy experts choose *not to do?* 

Choosing Wisely Canada (CWC) is an organization focused on raising awareness about the harms of low-value interventions and their overuse in health care — interventions that offer little benefit to patients, waste resources, and sometimes are harmful to patients. A key initiative of CWC is bringing together clinician societies, patients, and the public to develop lists of recommendations — often framed as "do not do's".

CADTH — an independent agency that finds, assesses, and summarizes the research on drugs, medical devices, tests, and procedures — along with CWC have highlighted some of their existing recommendations that could be used to inform priorities and practice in the post-COVID-19 era. The focus is on avoiding low-value care as our health care system rebounds from the COVID-19 pandemic.

Staff from CWC short-listed 45 from their more than 400 recommendations. Then a 10-member multi-disciplinary panel of clinicians, patient representatives, and health policy experts examined the list for recommendations that could address either needs caused by the pandemic or existing backlogs as our health care systems recover from COVID-19. This process resulted in the following "19 Recommendations to Reduce Low-Value Care" which had a high level of consensus from the panel. A few of the recommendations from this list are highlighted below (a link for the full report is provided at the end of this article):

- Don't order baseline laboratory studies (complete blood count, coagulation testing, or serum biochemistry) for asymptomatic patients undergoing low-risk non-cardiac surgery.
- Don't order a knee magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) when weight-bearing X-rays demonstrate osteoarthritis
  and symptoms are suggestive of osteoarthritis as the MRI rarely adds useful information to guide diagnosis or
  treatment.
- Don't send the frail resident of a nursing home to the hospital unless their urgent comfort and medical needs cannot be met in their care home.
- Don't routinely transfuse red blood cells in hemodynamically stable intensive care unit patients with a hemoglobin concentration greater than 70 g/L (a threshold of 80 g/L may be considered for patients undergoing cardiac or orthopedic surgery and those with active cardiovascular disease).
- Don't send a patient for a specialist visit that requires several hours of transport if the visit can be done virtually or by a local physician.
- · Don't do imaging for lower back pain unless red flags are present.
- · Don't do imaging for uncomplicated headache unless red flags are present.



When the worst of the pandemic recedes, it will be important to meet the challenges ahead and focus on rebuilding our health care systems. Implementing these recommendations can help ensure high-value care after the pandemic. Health care professionals can use this list, in addition to other recommendations from CWC, to support decision-making and ensure patients receive appropriate care. Implementing these recommendations will depend on the local context and resources — this list of recommendations can be used as a guide for developing priorities based on local circumstances.

To read the full list of recommendations, and to learn more about how this list was developed, you can access the report — "Using Health Care Resources Wisely After the COVID-19 Pandemic: Recommendations to Reduce Low-Value Care" — in the 5th issue of the Canadian Journal of Health Technologies (https://canjhealthtechnol.ca/index.php/cjht/article/view/hc0017/hc0017). Read the accompanying editorial here: https://canjhealthtechnol.ca/index.php/cjht/article/view/69/115. To find out more about CADTH, visit cadth.ca, follow us on Twitter: @CADTH\_ACMTS, or contact our Saskatchewan Liaison Officer, Kathleen Kulyk, at kathleenk@cadth.ca.

This article originally appeared in the September 2021 issue of Hospital News — Canada's Health Care News and Best Practices.

## **DISCLAIMER**

This material is made available for informational purposes only and no representations or warranties are made with respect to its fitness for any particular purpose; this document should not be used as a substitute for professional medical advice or for the application of professional judgment in any decision-making process. Users may use this document at their own risk. The Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health (CADTH) does not guarantee the accuracy, completeness, or currency of the contents of this document. CADTH is not responsible for any errors or omissions, or injury, loss, or damage arising from or relating to the use of this document and is not responsible for any third-party materials contained or referred to herein. Subject to the aforementioned limitations, the views expressed herein do not necessarily reflect the views of Health Canada, Canada's provincial or territorial governments, other CADTH funders, or any third-party supplier of information. This document is subject to copyright and other intellectual property rights and may only be used for non-commercial, personal use or private research and study.

## **ABOUT CADTH**

CADTH is an independent, not-for-profit organization responsible for providing Canada's health care decision-makers with objective evidence to help make informed decisions about the optimal use of drugs and medical devices in our health care system.

CADTH receives funding from Canada's federal, provincial, and territorial governments, with the exception of Quebec.

October 2021

